
Privacy Statement 
Can I disclose the findings of employee fitness-for-duty exams, and the like, to the employer? 
Does the HIPAA Privacy Rule's public health provision permit covered health care providers to disclose protected health 
information concerning the findings of pre-employment physicals, drug tests, or fitness-for-duty examinations to an 
individuals employer? 

The public health provision permits covered health care providers to disclose an individual's protected health information 
to the individual's employer without authorization in very limited circumstances. First, the covered health care provider 
must provide the health care service to the individual at the request of the individual's employer or as a member of the 
employer's workforce. Second, the health care service provided must relate to the medical surveillance of the workplace 
or an evaluation to determine whether the individual has a work-related illness or injury. Third, the employer must have a 
duty under the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), the Mine Safety and Health Administration 
(MSHA), or the requirements of a similar State law, to keep records on or act on such information. For example, OSHA 
requires employers to monitor employees' exposures to certain substances and to take specific actions when an 
employee's exposure level exceeds a specified limit. A covered entity which tests an individual for such an exposure level 
at the request of the individual's employer may disclose that test result to the employer without authorization. 

Generally, pre-placement physicals, drug tests, and fitness-for-duty examinations are not performed for such purposes. 
However, to the extent such an examination is conducted at the request of the employer for the purpose of such 
workplace medical surveillance or work-related illness or injury, and the employer needs the information to comply with 
the requirements of OSHA, MSHA, or similar State law, the protected health information the employer needs to meet such 
legal obligation may be discussed to the employer without authorization. Covered health care providers who make such 
disclosures must provide the individual with written notice that the information is to be disclosed to his or her employer 
(or by posting the notice at the worksite if the service is provided there). When a health care service does not meet the 
above requirements, covered entities may not disclose an individual's protected health information to the individual's 
employer without an authorization by other provisions of the Rule. However, nothing in the Rule prohibits an employer 
from conditioning employment on an individual providing an authorization for the disclosure of such information. 
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